Fort Fairfield Town Council Monthly Meeting Council Chambers Wednesday, July 24, 2019 6:00 P.M.

I. Roll Call

All Councilors are present

Staff: Darren Hanson, (Acting Town Manager), Billie Jo Sharpe, Tony Levesque, Chief

Baldwin, Chief Newell.

Citizens: 4 including Media.

II. Prayer

Tony offered the prayer.

III. Pledge to the Flag

IV. Public Comment Period

Tony Levesque thanked the public for their support of the Knights of Columbus' food booth during the Maine Potato Blossom Festival.

V. Correspondence and Reports

A. Licenses and Permits – Ms. Sharpe

As of July 24, 2019 we have not received any license renewals.

B. Financial Report

We received June Revenue Sharing on 6/21/2019 in the amount of \$33,875.60. Our year to date total is \$257,597.03 which is 4.29% (\$10,585.03) above our budgeted total.

We have received anticipated balances from Katahdin for CDARS and ICS investments. CDARS accounts have an anticipated interest income of \$7,187.08 and ICS accounts \$434.87 for a combined total of \$7,621.95 in interest income since March 2019.

Our total interest expense on the \$600,000 Tan is \$4,202.00 for the same period. This gives us a net interest income of \$3,419.95 since March 2019.

Without using the TAN, we would have been unable to make investments into CDARS and ICS and would not have realized a net income of \$3,419.95.

The Towns' Real Estate and Personal Property total tax collections as of June 30, 2019 were \$3,282,183.67.

Excise tax collections as of June 30, 2019 are \$647,318.23 which is 15.59% over budgeted amount.

State revenue sharing as of June 30, 2019 is \$257,597.03 which is 4.29% over budget.

Our expenses for EOY 2019 were 98.38% of budget.

Our revenue for EOY 2019 was 99.84% of budget.

2018-2019 TAN at Katahdin has been paid in full.

Interest income on CDARS and ICS accounts from March 27 thru June 27, 2019 was \$7621.95.

As of June 30, 2019 our checking account balance was \$6,005.58; CDARS (reinvested) \$1,081,800.08 and ICS \$163,324.01.

C. AWS–Mr. Rogeski – (moved to next Council Meeting)

VI. Old Business

A. Public Works Bid Results

With prior Council approval, three pieces of Public Works equipment were advertised for bid, five bids were received in all by the Town Clerk by the closing date of June 26th 2019 at 4:30 p.m. Bids were opened on June 27th at noon by Tony Levesque and Witnessed by Billie Jo Sharpe and Darren Hanson. The Ford trucks each had one bid, number Eighty three's bid was for \$225 and number Four's bid was for \$325. The John Deere tractor had three bids with the high bid being \$1,575.

VII. New Business

A. Town's Fireworks Ordinance – Removed 7-24-19 per Mr. Goodman

B. Fire Department Donation

Background: Title 30-A M.R.S.A. §5655 states that a gift without conditions, of any type of property, offered to a municipality may be accepted or rejected by its legislative body.

The department has received two donations. One from Maine Public Broadcasting for a donation of \$50.00 in memory of the passing of Gary Demerchant and \$500.00 from the Loring Timing Association for fire/rescue coverage at the Landspeed Races.

Recommendation: That Town Council accepts both donations for the amount of \$550.00 to the Town's Fire Department, and direct the funds be placed into expense account (E-01-06-25-10).

Mr. Butler made a motion that Council accepts both donations for the amount of \$550.00 to the Town's Fire Department, and directs the funds be placed into expense account (E-01-06-25-10).

Mr. Kilcollins seconded.

Discussion: None. Vote: All Affirmative.

C. Police Department Cruiser Bids – Chief Newell

Background: Fort Fairfield Police Department is requesting the purchase of a new police vehicle. Currently, the 2014 Ford Explorer has 105,000 miles and has reached the end of its usefulness as a police vehicle. The 2014 Ford Explorer will be removed from service sold by sealed bid. Proceeds of the sale will be placed in Police Department Reserve Account G-1-3050-00.

Chief Newell would like to purchase a Chevy Tahoe due to Ford not making any new police vehicles until the start of 2020. After doing some research, Ford has increased the cost of their new police vehicle by \$7,000.00; slightly higher than the Chevy Tahoe. The Tahoe also offers better gas mileage, larger accommodations for equipment, and higher resale value at the end of the vehicle's usefulness as a police vehicle.

Chief Newell received three quotes for the price of a new 2020 Chevy Tahoe: Carroll's Auto Sales, Presque Isle, \$36,987.00, Valley Motors, Fort Kent, \$37,199.00, and Quirk, Augusta, \$37,181.90.

The cost of the uplift of equipment to the vehicle is \$6,672.32 by Third Eye Global.

Recommendation: Council approves the purchase of a new 2020, Chevy Tahoe from Carroll's Auto sales in Presque Isle for \$36,987.00 and \$6,672.32 for vehicle uplift by Third Eye Global, totaling \$43,659.32 from Reserve Account G-1-3050-00.

Mr. Butler made a motion that Council approves the purchase of a new 2020, Chevy Tahoe from Carroll's Auto sales in Presque Isle for \$36,987.00 and \$6,672.32 for vehicle uplift by Third Eye Global, totaling \$43,659.32 from Reserve Account G-1-3050-00.

Mr. Kilcollins seconded.

Discussion: Mr. Kilcollins asked Chief Newell how much the last Explorer cost.

Chief responded that they paid \$31,000+/- for the 2018 Ford Explorer. Chief Newell explained that he would not be able to order an Explorer until the middle of next year and the life of the 2014 Explorer police vehicle is fading quickly.

Mr. Babin asked if there is an issue with the 2014 Explorer.

Chief Newell responded that they recently had \$2,500 in repair costs and that it is the vehicle he normally uses for police business and not normally and pursuits. Chief Newell said that he would not take it any further than Houlton in its current condition. Mr. Kilcollins – Is the Chevy Tahoe a cruiser equipped vehicle?

Chief Newell – "It is a Police rated vehicle." "It comes with a Police package."

Vote: All Affirmative.

D. *ABC Appointment

The Town Clerk recently received an application to serve on a Town of Fort Fairfield Authority, Board or Committee from Mr. Mark Roy.

Mr. Roy is interested in serving on both the Planning Board and the Board of Assessment Review which both have vacancies at this time.

Recommendation: Council appoints Mr. Mark Roy to the Planning Board for term ending June 30, 2022 and to the Board of Assessment Review for a term ending June 30, 2022.

Mr. Kilcollins made a motion that Council appoints Mr. Mark Roy to the Planning Board for term ending June 30, 2022 and to the Board of Assessment Review for a term ending June 30, 2022.

Mr. Butler seconded.

Discussion: None Vote: All Affirmative.

VIII. Minutes of the June 19, 2019 Regular Council Meeting and July 15, 2019 Special Council Meeting.

Mr. Kilcollins made a motion to approve the minutes of the June 19, 2019 regular Council Meeting and July 15, 2019 Special Council Meeting.

Mr. Butler seconded.

Discussion: None. Vote: All Affirmative.

IX. Warrants: #26: \$729,400.42 #1: \$161,771.76

Mr. Butler made a motion to approve Warrant #26 and Warrant #1 as written.

Mr. Kilcollins seconded.

Discussion: None Vote: All Affirmative.

X. Other

XI. Manager's Report

Given to Council for informational purposes only.

XII. Adjournment

Mr. Butler made a motion to adjourn.

Mr. Kilcollins seconded. Vote: All Affirmative.

Council adjourned at 6:15 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Billie Jo Sharpe Council Secretary